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A Few Thoughts from the Director

Dear Mayor, Council and Residents:

2019 Served as my first full year serving the Village. | have been working diligently to move
forward the goals of the Village with regard to service and capital work. | have been evaluating
and improving, where needed, process and policy. The following initiatives have completed this

year:
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Project Budget Act. Cost | % Diff.
Annual road crack sealing program $25,000 $25,191 | 101%
Service lift replacement const. $100,000 | $78,871 79%
Paint & repair steps/ramp at Fellowship Hall | $20,000 $18,704 | 94%
Senior Center blinds & roof cleaning/repairs | $11,000 $5,917 54%
Fire Dept. west retaining wall repair const. $10,000 $11,519 115%
Brecksville  Rd./Highlander  crosswalk | $60,000 $26,342 | 44%
design
Sanitary sewer truck replacement $50,000 $43,164 | 86%
Annual road paving program $750,000 | $943,389 | 126%*
Interior & fire bay lighting LED conversion | $31,000 $29,500 | 95%
Rec Center
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Respectfully submitted,
Christopher J. Papp, PE

Director of Service

Service Department Administration

The Service Administration touches all elements of the Village
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Several families were assisted with the burial of loved ones, headstone placements and grave
purchases. The Service Department did 29 burials in 2019. The Service office works closely
with Finance to track projects, budgets, and operating expenses.

Service Department Responsibilities

The Village of Richfield
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Historic Building
Recreation Building
Eastwood Preserve Buildings
3921 Service Building
Maintenance Buildings
k. Salt Storage
10. Village Fleet and Equipment
48 Fleet vehicles
36 Pieces of Equipment
1 Grade-All Ditching Excavator
1 Kubota Mini Excavator
1 Volvo Front Loader
1 Monbank, wood & brush chipper
1 Ford Bucket Truck
30 Yard Leaf Machine
1 Portable Restroom
1 Smithco Ball Groomer
3 Hustler 66
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Roads and Right of Ways

Steven A. Lisowski, Highway Maintenance Supervisor

This division consists of Highway Maintenance Supervisor, Steve Lisowski and five service
technicians: Phil Gilreath, Rick Kovac, Kyle Schroeder, Randy Shero, and Jeff Tecco. This
division has worked on the following:

2018-2019 Snow and ice control started on November 10" and ended on March 31st, with 1494-
man hours logged, 20,605 miles traveled and 2,000 tons of salt usage.

Asphalt patching was done on the Humphrey Road sewer pump station drive using
approximately 50 tons of asphalt. Prior to patching we installed 330 ft of under drain along the
edge of the road.

We also repaved 17 driveway aprons and miscellaneous repairs at the senior center, recreation
center, Pine Lake Circle and the Village
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The Village Service Department Highway Division performed ditch cleaning, shoulder repairs,
drain tile and catch basin replacements and repairs, weed trimming around guard rails, signs and
fire hydrants along the right of ways. All large animal carcasses were removed by Service and
taken to the trash haulers transfer station in Broadview Heights

The Village
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Landscape and Grounds

Walt Dorsey, Grounds Maintenance Supervisor

Full time employees, Kier Murphy, Ken Yunak, Chad Stewart and Rob Warshawsky as well as
up to four part-time summer employees, work under the direction of Walt Dorsey.

The Village properties consist of approximately 292 acres of which of 132 of those acres are
maintained by the Grounds Division on a daily basis.

The following properties are maintained by the Grounds Division:
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Our turf maintenance program is extensive. This work requires two-three employees to work
exclusively from mid-April to late October. The Village
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The crew cares for both West Richfield and Fairview Cemeteries. This work includes: repair
and/or replacement of old or damaged stones if possible, mowing, line trimming around trees,
walls, walkways and all headstones, weed control, planting and pruning all trees and bushes,
removal of dead or dying trees, stump grinding, filling low graves with top soil, seeding and
mulching, removal of old flowers and decorations, removal of old flags and replacing them with
new ones. West Richfield cemetery is about six acres of land and Fairview is approximately
fourteen acres.

We make a special effort for special events such as Memorial Day, Community Day, Fall Fest
and Concerts on the Green. The Grounds Division is also responsible for the Village Green, the
Town Hall Complex, Richfield Woods Park, Veterans Memorial Park and Eastwood Preserve.
We work directly with the Recreation Director on many special events that happen in the Village
throughout the year.

The Division is currently responsible for approximately 650 street trees. We assess our trees by

recognizing hazardous and/or dangerous trees, limbs and branches. We plan appropriate removal
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or trimming procedures, and finally we clear the area of the road related hazard. We prune for
roadside signs for clearance and visibility throughout the year. We clear undergrowth that
encroaches on the road. We also prune trees for road vehicle clearance during the winter months
and sidewalks for pedestrian clearance in the Spring. We complete emergency tree removals
from roadways during and after storm events.
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Our Village street tree planting program consists of, selecting the site for each tree, selecting the
appropriate species by knowing the ultimate size of the tree, environmental conditions of the
area, traffic impacts, growing space required, quality of the tree and location of aerial and
underground utilities.

The Village also purchased ten live ball & burlap Norway Spruce trees and placed them at the
Village Green to be decorated for the Winter Holiday Season. After the holidays we repurpose
these trees by planting them on a Village property. This is an annual project.
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Education is a key component to grounds maintenance and includes review and training on
current pests to trees and landscape including Gypsy Moths, Emerald Ash Borer, aphids, mites,
particular weeds, etc. Our personnel attend continuing education seminars to stay up to date on
potential problems. We also attend seminars on proper tree planting and pruning as well as new
pesticides, herbicides, insecticides on the market and the appropriate use of those products.

Our Grounds Division is responsible for the preparation and maintenance of four baseball fields,
one large soccer complex with six fields, two multipurpose fields, a sand volleyball court, an
outdoor basketball court, three horseshoe pits, three permanent outdoor restrooms, five Welcome
to Richfield signs, and all trash and recycle receptacles on Village properties including five
pavilions at Richfield Woods Park and the Town Hall Complex. We maintain three lakes and
approximately three miles of trails at Eastwood Preserve, Richfield Woods Park, Hawkins Road
Park and the Carter-Pedigo Trail which is located behind the Town Hall complex.
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We renovated the center baseball field at Richfield Woods Park. A soil sample was taken and an
analysis was done. It stated the soil was unusable for a baseball field. We removed 4 inches of
existing infield soil. We then purchased and installed the proper soil mixture for the field.
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Two highlight events for the Grounds Division are: First, assisting with the annual tree
giveaway. We purchased and passed out 1100, 2
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Lewis Lanscape also did a beautiful job removing the old brick walkway and small retaining
wall and replaced with new bricks at the West Cemetery Veterans Memorial. They also added
up-lighting on the flags and new lights for the military branch memorials.

When the new walk and retaining wall installation was completed, the Grounds Division did a
beautiful job of restoring 3200 square feet of disturbed area with sod just in time for Memorial
Day.

After the demolition of the Knopp house, the Grounds Division employees did an amazing job of
restoring 5,120 square feet of sod in one day. This work was in preparation for the Ohio Flags of
Honor event which occurred two days later.
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The Ohio Flags of Honor preparation was a lot more work than people realize. All the of the
Service Department contributed to get ready for this event. It was truly spectacular and
successful event the Village of Richfield.

At Hawkins Pond, AquaDoc was hired to remove a section of cattails. Road Supervisor Steve
Lisowski also helped by removing residual cattail root structure and straightening out the
shoreline before construction of the new dock in that location.
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Klassic Custom Decks was hired to build the new dock at Hawkins pond. In mid-December they
started this project and after a few days this wonderful dock was built.

Adopt-a-Spot was a new program for the Village this year. There were 10 spots that were
sponsored by various companies or individuals. The Grounds Division employees created new
planting areas, removed any old plantings and amended the soil at each site. Volunteer stewards
were then responsible for planting and maintenance of the bed.

The Town Hall and Senior Center landscaping was reconstructed this year by Lake Erie
Landscape. The Grounds Division employees worked hand in hand with the contractor to
remove old plantings in the areas where new planting was planned. The contractor created new
beds for plantings as well as planted 19 planters. They then mulched all of these beds. The
completed project was vast improvement to the Town Hall landscape.

Mark Morton of Gravestone Guardians and Doug Mayer of SPS Stone Group were hired to
repair monuments at West & Fairview Cemeteries. This was a huge undertaking, as there were
many stones that were in need of repair and resetting. The repairs were a slow process, but the
results were worth it. This work will continue in 2020 in effort to continue making our
cemeteries look great.
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Vehicles & Properties

Chuck Soulek, Maintenance Supervisor

This department consists of one Maintenance Mechanic supervisor, Chuck Soulek and two
maintenance mechanics, Ken Horn and John Luther. This division of the department is
responsible for:
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8 Tire replacements and balancing
2019 Service Department
35 General services, including inspections and tire rotations
6 Brake services
3 Battery replacements
12 Tire replacements and balancing

For the Police Department this year we decommissioned a cruiser, including removal of all
Village decals, radios, and camera equipment. It was auctioned off as police ready on
GovDeals.Org. We also repurposed one of the cruisers for the SRO
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In the Service Department this year, we completed the remodeling of the upstairs lunch room,
bathroom, two upstairs offices, and the A-Bay office. This work included new flooring, paint,
ceiling tiles, and trim. Removal and installation of a new two post truck lift was completed,
including wiring repairs, and building of a new stand for the oil tank in the A-Bay. Two new
man doors were installed in C-Bay.

A new 5-ton Kenworth truck was set up and put into service, including a plow and salt spreader.
A major repair of the cab on one of the roadside mowers was completed. All trucks and
equipment were prepped for winter operations including: installation of the cab on the Ventrac,
winterizing of the portable restroom, all trucks serviced and inspected, brine tank installation on
Truck 17, and plow and spreader installations.

We received training on how to repair rim leaks on the front loader, dismounting the outer rim
lock, flange and seal, sending the rusted parts out for refinishing. Once the parts came back, they
were re-installed, solving the tire leak and preventing potential damage to the tires.

The Utilities Department received two new trucks this year, a pickup and a utility truck. The
Division installed emergency lighting, radio, back rack, arrow bar, and snow plow on the pickup
truck. On the utility truck, emergency lighting, radio, compartment organization, power inverter
and plugs, tool box, in bed load securement rails, and a removable bumper vise.

The Vehicles & Properties Division of Service is also responsible for the mechanical, plumbing,
electrical, heating and cooling systems, hood suppression systems and water wells for all Village
owned properties. The Division also maintains nine traffic signals.
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Lower Office and Lunch Room Remodel:

Recreation Center Wall Rebuild:
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Richfield Woods Dumpster Enclosure:

Masonic Hall Parking Lot Light Pole Installation:
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Fire Department Water Leak:

Page 29 of 38
Service Department Annual Report 2019



Truck Lift and Installation:
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Front Loader Tire Repair:

Sewer Truck S1:
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Sewer Truck S2:

2019 Kenworth T370 with VV-Box spreader:
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ODB 30 Yard Leaf Machine Impeller Replacement:

Gas Boy Enclosure:

Fire Department Tanker 6 Decals And Reflective Stripe Application:
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2019 Chevy Tahoe Cruiser:
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Utilities

David Dietz, Sewer Supervisor

This division of the Service Department consists of a supervisor and three technicians. David
Dietz has been with the division since it was created in 1996 and will be retiring in the spring of
2020 with over forty years of service in the service department. Scott Keserich will be replacing
him as supervisor who has been with the Village since 1996 along with team members Jim
Barker and Kyle Kachmarik who round off the department. The division is generally responsible
for the maintenance of our sanitary system along with all public utilities in the right of way. The
division always has two personnel on call at all times (24 hours a day ,365 days a year), in case
of unforeseen emergencies.

The division maintains nineteen sanitary lift stations in seven sewer districts. Seven of the
stations are considered confined spaces with the deepest one being 33 feet below ground. The
stations include 48 pumps and motors that are controlled electrically by floats and transducers.
The division remains diligent about upkeep and maintenance which has kept the aging system in
great working condition. There are also over 33 miles for gravity sewers and just over 9 miles of
force mains. Ten generators and five odor control systems are also part of the system.

Preventative maintenance of all equipment is done throughout the year. As with all mechanical
systems repairs are also a part of the division work throughout the year. We clean and televise
approximately 26,000 feet of sanitary line and inspect seventy manholes each year. wet wells
are vacuumed out and cleaned twice a year on the big stations and once a year on the small
stations as part of our maintenance schedule.

In 2019 136,806,000 gallons (380,016 gallons per day) flowed through our system. We
responded to 31 emergency call-outs after hours. Twenty sanitary sewer tie ins were inspected
this year plus 10 dominion service inspections, backflow devices were tested on all municipal
buildings per City of Cleveland Water Department regulations. Four water tests were performed
on our well serviced buildings per Ohio EPA requirements. Meter reads for residents on wells
and with sewer are done quarterly. There were also 1,214 requests for utility markings in 2019.
Three pumps were rebuilt this year along with several electrical problems resolved throughout
the year.
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We had two force main breaks along Brecksville Road near the Days Inn. The leaks required
exploratory work to find the breaks and set up of a temporary recovery system. Due to the
location of the breaks in one instance we used a special bell clamp that we purchased for the 16
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Aiir release and surge relief maintenance is done annually for proper operation of the system.

We sold $15,513 on Gov-Deals this year from surplus items that were ready to be retired from
service.

Safety

Safety is a major priority for the Service Department. The Utility Division has confined spaces
and hazardous chemicals they work with daily so a high level of attention is paid to safe
practices. The Service Department as a whole had 16 safety trainings last year as our safety
program has expanded considerably in the past two years. The 2019 Safety Training included:

1. Trench Safety 9. Pump Station Rescue and Recovery
2. Bloodborne Pathogens 10. First Aid
3. Confined Space 11. Slips-Trips and Falls Prevention
4. Work Zone Safety 12. Fire Extinguisher Use and Fire
5. Hazardous Communications Prevention
6. Personal Protection Equipment 13. Ladder Safety
7. Hazardous Materials 14. Chainsaw Safety
8. NIMS overview and EMS Emergencies 15. Emergency Action Plan
16. Active Shooter Safety

Page 37 of 38
Service Department Annual Report 2019



Concluding Remarks

Service Department work is generally not high profile. We work behind the scenes to make sure
the infrastructure is installed properly, maintained and functioning. Our department is on the
front lines of direct impact to our residents. Our crews are out working in the street right of ways
and trying to be safe in an environment with where drivers have more distractions than ever
before. As noted above the Service Department is diligently working to make the Village a great
place to live and work. The Service Department will continue to improve on its strengths and
work on our challenges as we look forward to 2020.

Page 38 of 38
Service Department Annual Report 2019





